



LIBYA RECOVERY TRUST FUND (LRTF)

In support of the High National Electoral Commission for Libya (HNEC)

Proposed Financing for the Libyan Electoral Assistance Project (LEAP)

CONTENTS

Programme Description	4
Signatures of Participating UN Organizations and Steering Committee Chair	5
Programme Budget Breakdown	6
Executive Summary	7
Situation Analysis	8
Programme context	9
Principal Activities	9
Implementation Team	10
Support to Civic and Voter Education	10
Strengthening of Media	11
Support to Electoral Dispute Resolution	13
Assistance in Development of Joint Electoral Security Plan	13
Support with Out-of-Country Voting	13
Support to Domestic Observation Liaison	14
Support to Political Entity and Candidate Liaison	14
Procurement	14
Key Assumptions	15
Results Framework	15
Table 1: Results Framework	17
Management and Coordination Arrangements	20
Feasibility, risk management and sustainability of results (1 page)	25
Monitoring, Evaluation and Reporting	28
Legal Context	29
Work Plan	29
Table 2 Work Plan for: (LEAP)	30
Activity Workplan	35
Budget Summary by functional classification	36
Appendix A: Detailed Budget	37
Appendix B: UN Organization Project Status Profile	38
Appendix C: Project Website Summary	30



Libya Recovery Trust Fund (LRTF)



Programme¹ Document Template & Guidelines

Participating UN Organization(s) (specify Coordinating Organization)

UNDP

Priority Sector/Cluster(s):

Democratic Governance

Country Director:

Name:

Eric Overvest

Telephone:

218 91 22 00 777

E-mail:

eric.overvest@undp.org

Priority Sector/Cluster Group Leader(s)
(if any):

Name:

Telephone:

E-mail:

Programme Title:

Libyan Electoral Assistance Project (LEAP)

Programme Number:

Programme Costs:

LRTF:

\$4,626,524

Govt. Contribution:

\$6,000,000

UN Organization

GPECS (UNDP)

Core:

\$1,000,000

Other:

UNFUNDED

\$ 8,232,551

TOTAL (USD):

\$19,859,075

Programme Location:

Country: Libya

All

Provinces(s):

Governorates(s):

All

District(s):

All

Town(s):

All

¹ The term "Programme" refers to Joint Programmes and projects indistinctly.

Programme Description

Programme Description (limit 200 words):

The Libya Electoral Assistance Project (LEAP) is designed as an integral part of the United Nations electoral assistance to the Libyan High National Electoral Commission (HNEC).

UN assistance to the HNEC will be led by the UNSMIL electoral assistance team under the ultimate authority of the Special Representative of the Secretary General (SRSG) to Libya. Within this framework LEAP will assist the National Transitional Council (NTC) and the future interim government on a roadmap to elect the structures of government during the transitional period.

The transitional period covers:

- a) the initial elections to the 200 member National Congress;
- b) the referendum on a permanent constitution, and;
- c) the general elections following adoption of the permanent constitution.

In addition, local elections may also take place during the transitional period. Support will be provided in five phases – one phase for each of the two elections, one phase for the referendum, and two review phases, one after the National Congress Elections and the other after the General Elections.

The work in support of the transitional electoral processes will be provided by multiple international organizations and UN agencies under Libyan ownership. Activities will be carried out according to approved work plans by HNEC and with full consent from the HNEC.

Line Ministry / Authority Responsible:

Libyan High National Electoral Commission (HNEC)

Programme Duration:

Total duration (in months): Expected Start date²: March

2012

Expected End date: December 2013

Review & Approval Dates

Line Ministry/ National Authority

8 March 2012

Endorsement Date:

LRTF Technical Secretariat Review

13 March 2012

Date:

Elections Window Steering Committee

13 March 2021

Approval Date:

² The official start date of any approved project/programme occurs when funds are transferred by MPTF Office.

Signatures of Participating UN Organizations and elections Steering Committee Chairs

I.	Name of Representative	Mr. Eric Overvest, UNDP Country Director
	Signature	
	United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)	
	Date	27 June 2012
II.	Name of Representative Signature Name of UN Organization	
	Date	
III.	Name of Representative Signature	
	Name of UN Organization Date	
IV.	Name of Elections Steering Committee Chair (UN)	Mr. Georg Charpentier UN DSRSG/RC/HC
	Signature -	
	Date	27 June 2012
IV.	Name of Elections Steering Committee Chair (GoL)	Mr. Noori Elebar
	Signature	
	Date	27 June 2012

Relevant NDP/GoL Goal(s):

Pursuant to the provisional constitutional declaration issued on 3 August 2011, and based on the National Transitional Council (NTC) Resolution No. 184 (2011) on the formation of a transitional government, the Council of Ministers (CoM) of the transitional government convened for the second time on Saturday 26 November in Tripoli. During the meeting, the transitional government's goals were discussed and adopted.

Goal 9 out of 10 Goals for the NTC included:

9. Prepare for the election and convening of a National Congress.

LCNA or other relevant programmatic document Area Outcome:

Democracy and Political Governance

Programme Budget Breakdown

by Source of Funds and Participating UN Organization

Total Programme Budget (in US S):

19,859,075

Budget Breakdown by Source (in US \$):

Participating	LRTF	GoL Funds	Partici Organiz	pating UN ation Funds
UN Organization			Core Funds	Non -core
UNDP	1,200,000 (First tranche)	6,000,000		1,000,000 (GPECS/UN DP)
UNDP	2,250,000 (Second tranche)			
UNDP	1,176,524 (Third tranche)			
Total per Funding Source	4,626,524	6,000,000		1,000,000
Funding Gap				8,232,551*
Total Programme Budget				19,859,075

^{*} Total programme budget minus funding sources

In case of Budget tranching please list the tranches here.

Participating	Tranche 1	Tranche 2	Tranche 3	Total approved budget
UN Organization Participating UN Organization	Tranche 1	Tranche 2	Tranche 3	Total approved budget
Participating UN Organization	Tranche 1	Tranche 2	Tranche 3	Total approved budget
Total				

Executive Summary

The Libya Electoral Assistance Project (LEAP) is designed as an integral part of the United Nations electoral assistance to the Libyan High National Electoral Commission (HNEC). It has been designed through an extensive and intensive period of consultation through the UN and with the Libyan Government counterparts over the past 6 months. UN assistance to the HNEC will be led by the UNSMIL electoral assistance team under the ultimate authority of the Special Representative of the Secretary General (SRSG) to Libya.

As such, LEAP is consistent with implementation of the UNSCRs on Libya and fully in accordance with the mandate of UNSMIL, as well at that of UNDP and UNOPS in support of advancing democratic societies, good governance and resilient nations. Within this framework LEAP will assist the National Transitional Council (NTC) and the future interim government on a roadmap to elect the structures of government during the transitional period. The transitional period covers: a) the initial elections to the 200 member National Congress; b) the referendum on a permanent constitution, and; c) the general elections following adoption of the permanent constitution.

Support will be provided in five phases – one phase for each of the two elections, one phase for the referendum, and two review phases, one after the National Congress Elections and the other after the General Elections. The work in support of the transitional electoral processes will be provided by multiple international organizations and UN agencies under Libyan ownership. Activities will be carried out according to approved work plans by HNEC and with full consent from the HNEC.

The support provided by the integrated UN team consisting of UNSMIL, UNDP and UNOPS is critical to enabling the Libyan authorities successfully navigate a 18-24 month transitional journey that will lay the foundations for a durable democracy in that country. The overall outcome of the project is the enhanced national capacity to run inclusive elections, with specific project outputs defined as follows:

- Strengthened organizational, management, and operational capacities of the Libyan HNEC to plan, prepare and manage elections.
- Comprehensive civic and voter education conducted to ensure that voters, with a special emphasis
 on women, youth, minorities and other vulnerable groups are educated about broader principles of
 democracy and inclusive elections, and informed about their right to vote.
- Media strengthened to provide factual and balanced reporting on political competition, technical electoral processes including clear and timely information about where, when and how to vote.
- Access to and participation in electoral process by vulnerable groups, including women, youth, minorities, and other groups in rural and urban areas.
- Capacity of the Libyan HNEC to conduct media monitoring.
- Capacity of the Libyan relevant legal institutions or commissions to plan for, develop and deliver an
 effective dispute resolution mechanism and process electoral complaints in a timely and effective
 manner.
- Strengthened capacities to plan for electoral security
- National groups provided with access and information to observe all aspects of elections and thus
 contribute to their transparency.
- Political entities and candidates, inclusive of women, minorities, and members of other vulnerable groups, well informed of and engaged in technical electoral processes.

The contribution to LEAP via the LRTF is therefore vital to support the attainment of this outcome and these outputs.

Situation Analysis

After several months of armed conflict in Libya, the National Transitional Council (NTC) issued the Constitutional Declaration on August 3, 2011 which serves as an interim constitution and commits to: (1) establish an interim government within 30 days; (2) adopt electoral legislation and establish an electoral management body within 90 days; and to (3) hold elections for a National Congress within 240 days, to give democratic legitimacy to a new government and the body which will draft a permanent constitution. On September 16, 2011 the United Nations Security Council Resolution 2009 (2011) established the UN Support Mission in Libya (UNSMIL), a political mission to support the country's new transitional authorities in their post-conflict efforts which range from assisting the Libyan authorities in restoring public security and the rule of law, promoting inclusive political dialogue and national reconciliation, to helping the NTC embark on the drafting of a new constitution and laying the foundation for elections. Specifically, the Resolution encourages the NTC to implement its plans "to ensure a consultative, inclusive political process with a view to agreement on the constitution and the holding of free and fair elections." UNSMIL is also mandated to help the Libyan authorities extend State authority, including through strengthening emerging accountable institutions, restoring public services, promoting and protecting human rights, particularly for vulnerable groups, and supporting transitional justice.

On October 23, 2011, three days after the capture and killing of Colonel Ghadhafi, the NTC announced the Declaration of Liberation. The Mission has been engaging closely with members of the NTC and with its legal and political sub-committees on the electoral process since the beginning of its mandate.

A needs assessment was conducted by the UN at the time of the declaration (Libya Coordinated Needs Assessment - LCNA). The LCNA summarized the situation in Libya as follows: "The last open election in Libya was in 1952 (and was limited to male voters over 21) and there was little scope for democratic debate under the former regime. Thus there is limited experience with democratic principles for conducting elections. The legal framework for elections, and the appointment of an election commission, is pending. With relatively large number of Libyans living overseas, the question whether they should be eligible to participate in the election process and how needs to be addressed. Some political groupings are coalescing, but there is little experience in building parties and the legal framework for party registration and conduct is not in place. Although there is growing interest in electoral processes, and movement towards a more representative form of government, (including interest in domestic observation) civil society is at best nascent."

The October Declaration of Liberation provided a clear vision for political transition and placed the preparations for support to the new Libyan authorities on a fast track. Despite these fast track preparations, the challenge of mounting Libya's first election in over 45 years is enormous and it is not purely technical. It includes the need to engage in a broad consultation with national and international partners, including Libya's young civil society, which will be expected to build consensus regarding the electoral system for the first election and on other key issues to be determined in electoral legislation, and to establish an electoral management body whose independence and integrity need to be established in a short timeframe to deliver a credible election. Taking all of this into consideration, it is essential that the Libya Electoral Assistance Project is ready on the ground both with experts and resources to act quickly in response to requests for assistance with electoral preparations, even if not all project aspects are finalized. The Law on High National Electoral Commission was passed on 17th January, and commissioners were sworn in on 12 February 2012 with 15 Commissioners, appointment of two commissioners is still pending. The National congress Elections Law was issued in Tripoli on 28 January with some amendments passed on 7th February. However, until today the electoral constituencies have not been defined making implementation of certain elements of the process impossible.

Currently, the High National Election Commission is the electoral authority in Libya. Although the future electoral authority for Libya will be decided after the first elections and the HNEC might not be performing that duty, the term HNEC has been used consistently in this document to refer to the Libyan Electoral Authorities.

Programme context (and its relevance to the NDP and the priority sectors as outlines in the LCNA or other programmatic framework, including Cross-Cutting Themes, and UN Organization Experience including any Lessons Learned)

Pursuant to the provisional constitutional declaration issued on 3 August 2011, and based on the National Transitional Council (NTC) Resolution No. 184 (2011) on the formation of a transitional government, the Council of Ministers (CoM) of the transitional government convened for the second time on Saturday 26 November in Tripoli. During the meeting, the transitional government's goals were discussed and adopted. These are:

"Prepare for the election and convening of a National Congress".

The following goals have been considered as a part of the Libya Coordinated Needs Assessment:

- Support Libyan institutions to manage a constitutional reform process, and conduct credible
 elections and referenda associated with the political transition, in a manner which meets the
 expectations of the Libyan population and conforms to Libya's international commitments on
 elections, democracy, human rights and gender equality. Given women's marginalization from
 previous elections, and their relative marginalization within formal politics, the planning process
 will look at methods of ensuring women's full participation in constitutional reform and the
 upcoming elections.
- Ensure international support to the transition process is delivered in a coordinated and coherent
 fashion, fully respecting to the principles set forth in the LCNA process note including Libyan
 primacy and leadership of the process.
- Well before the end of the transition and under Libyan guidance, agree a framework to discuss and coordinate the process of assessing any electoral assistance that might be requested by the Libyans beyond the transition period.

In line with the coordinated assessment, the overarching goal of the Libya Electoral Assistance Project is to support relevant Libyan authorities (The Interim Government and the High National Electoral Commission) in a coordinated fashion to prepare for and conduct well-administered, transparent and credible elections that represent the will of the Libyan people and meet international best practices. Such outcome would legitimate winners, forestall post-election conflicts, and advance the commitment to democracy in Libya.

A detailed results and resources framework for the Project can be found below. Meanwhile, the following principal activities provide the core content of the project, including strong references to gender and the empowerment of women at all stages of the electoral process, as a critical cross-cutting issue.

Principal Activities

A distinction between core (activities which directly support the HNEC and government authorities with an electoral role) and complementary electoral activities (activities in support of other stakeholders such as civil society groups, political entities, media) is made in order to allow managerial focus in providing assistance both to official institutions and to independent organizations, including those with a watchdog role.

The following activities are considered core:

- · Support to Civic and Voter Education,
- Support to Electoral Dispute Resolution,

- · Assistance with planning Electoral security,
- · Support with Out-of-Country Voting,
- Procurement.

Complementary activities include:

- Strengthening of Media,
- Support to Observer Group Liaison,
- · Support to Political Party
- Candidate Liaison.

Although this division can help guide the managerial focus, it is not very rigid. Some complementary activities include a component where support is also provided to the HNEC as well as other national stakeholders. For example, while the HNEC will be supported with political entity/candidate registration and observer accreditation, activities in support of these stakeholders are considered complementary. Similarly, Civic and Voter Education (in particular the information about who, where, when, and how to vote), is considered a core activity, despite the fact that it will be implemented mostly by civil society, under the HNEC guidance.

In accordance with the LCNA which emphasized women's marginalization from previous elections and formal politics, LEAD activities aim to support women's participation in constitutional reform and the elections.

Implementation Team

All activities below will be implemented by a core team of UNDP staff comprising the Project Manager who is also a Deputy Chief Electoral Advisor, as well as advisors for Civic Education, Media, Electoral Dispute Resolution, Observer and Political Party/Candidate Liaison, and a Procurement Officer. The staff levels will be reviewed and adjusted over the course of the project, and after each election (or referendum), to meet the evolving needs of the Libyan HNEC and authorities supporting the election. In addition, the core team will be supported by consultants generally deployed for a specific activity and on a short term basis. International staff will be supported by local staff including assistants, interpreters, and drivers.

The LEAP team leader will have a proven record of understanding and commitment to inclusion of gender perspectives. Where possible, the LEAP team will also include staff and consultants with expertise in advising on elections and gender which is a cross-cutting programmatic area. If gender expertise is not available within a specific area, LEAP will consult with UNDP which has a large reservoir of expertise in this area (including through UNDP's gender and elections advisors, that could be tapped for support) as well as with UN Women which has the overall lead in supporting women participation.

Support to Civic and Voter Education

In order to optimize public participation in the electoral process and safeguard the democratic process, the population of Libya needs to be informed adequately of their rights and obligations, as well as electoral laws, rules, and procedures. Despite their impressive struggle for liberation that culminated in the announcement of the Declaration of Liberation on October 23, Libyans have little experience with democracy, credible elections, or with peace time technical (international) assistance.

UNDP will work with Libyan transitional authorities, the High National Electoral Commission, as well as civil society (directly and indirectly through another UNDP project) in order to organize an effective civic and voter education campaign aimed at increasing the knowledge of voters about democratic principles and electoral processes. UNDP expert support will be needed in the development, design, delivery and management of civic and voter education across Libya. There are no databases of civil society groups or indeed no experienced civil society groups in Libya with experience in the delivery of civic and voter

education. This activity will therefore require a significant amount of support. However, it will be complemented and aided by the UNDP's Support to Civic Engagement in Libya's Transition (SCELT)³. While SCELT will train and assist the CSOs in the delivery of voter and civic education, among other activities, LEAP will support the HNEC in providing the content and standards for their civic and voter education efforts. A reference group will be established to assist with selection of civil society groups best positioned to deliver civic and voter education. This activity will enhance citizen's appreciation of their role and confidence in the electoral processes.

As the first step in this activity, UNDP will conduct an assessment of the Libyan context to take into account the needs at all levels, including the regional one. The second step of this activity will consist of the development of a public outreach strategy, which will focus on combining voter education with civic education to cover broader aspects of elections such as the meaning of democratic elections. Based on the strategy developed, the appropriate methodology for communication will be selected. The strategy will be agreed among all of the partners and it will be implemented in a cohesive manner, under the HNEC guidance. In the provision of services as part of the strategy, the project will act in consultation and agreement with the HNEC but taking note of UNDP/UNOPS guidelines. Finally, messages will be developed, produced, and delivered through specific means of communication to reach all target audience including general public, minorities, women, civil society, youth, interim authorities, journalists, etc.

To address women's marginalization from electoral and political processes, LEAP will support the new HNEC in designing the public outreach strategy in a way that takes women into consideration. LEAP will also support the HNEC in developing specific activities and messages to reach women, and which can also be delivered by women. The project will also be monitored and evaluated. Project indicators will be developed in a way that separates results by gender.

Specific civic and voter education activities will include:

- Undertake an immediate baseline survey and subsequent interval surveys to assess public understanding of elections prior to and throughout the implementation of planned activities. Survey results should be segregated by gender.
- Support the HNEC to develop, produce and distribute voter education and public information messages and materials on the electoral process
- Assist the HNEC in all administrative regions in coordinating stakeholder forums and events
- Coordinate civic and voter education small grants fund implemented by the SCELT Project. Assist
 the HNEC in ensuring that the messages are consistent, and that the scheme includes grants dedicated
 to CSOs with gender focus.
- Establish a mechanism to facilitate and coordinate civic and voter education among the HNEC, CSOs and other stakeholders using regular coordination forums, conferences, briefings, etc.
- For each activity, ensure that women and minorities are considered when conducting surveys, developing messages and awarding grants to CSOs.

The activities are expected to result in enhanced public understanding of the electoral process, strengthened capacity of fledgling CSOs, associations and groups selected for delivery of information on democratic and electoral processes.

Strengthening of Media

An independent and effective media is a prerequisite for successful electoral democracy. With its long history under a strict dictatorship, Libya's media do not have the experience of democracy or freedom of expression and are in need of significant strengthening. There is an absence of a culture of reporting on

³SCELT was set up to assist with the emergence of a new citizenship in Libya, a paramount ingredient to a peaceful and successful transition to democracy. The SCELT is initially planned for 12 months but provides a long-term strategic framework that can sustain a longer-term implication.

electoral processes. Therefore, opportunities must be created for the media and the HNEC to understand their respective and complementary roles during the critical period of campaigns and elections. The media and the HNEC both have roles to play in ensuring there is public confidence in the electoral process.

The capacity to inform on policies and actions of the government and public institutions enables the population not only to participate but to make informed decisions and choices during elections. The role of the media in the electoral process could be constructive and it is important to maintain that role with a view to maintaining peace. The high political stakes that often accompany electoral competition tend to generate tension and so assisting media to understand the process and to report on it fairly, objectively and responsively, as well as to provide balanced coverage of all contestants, is essential. Trained journalists can improve the quality of reporting and media monitoring reports can provide useful insights to the HNEC.

As the key activity in support of the media, LEAP will coordinate journalist training with the European Union (EU) to enhance the quality, accuracy and balance of elections-related reporting and to contribute to the creation of an informed electorate. Training could include both elections-related training for journalists and placement of experts in the media houses for mentoring purposes to build their capacity in general reporting.

The second key aspect will be the support to media monitoring program (unless a body separate from HNEC is tasked with this) which can produce independent analysis of the print and electronic coverage of the elections. The media will be monitored for hate speech and incitement of violence. Regular media monitoring shall begin soon after the establishment of the HNEC and end two months after the conclusion of each election exercise.

The monitoring program will cover the content of electronic and print media in order to assess:

- Fair access to the media for all contestants
- Type of coverage by the media to detect potential bias
- Follow up of the compliance with rules and regulations on the media
- Coverage of gender-related issues by the media
- Accuracy of the factual information regarding the elections.

Quantitative reports on the monitoring will be provided on a regular basis with a possible increase during critical election activities such as voter registration or political campaign. All of the information will be shared with the HNEC in a timely manner to address the problems identified in the reports.

The third key aspect to strengthening the media will include the establishment of the media center(s). Media centers usually serve to facilitate the work of journalists as pertains to elections and as publically accessible hubs for general population to be informed and educated about electoral processes. UNDP has significant experience in facilitating the establishment and running of election media centers in a number of similar post-conflict and transitional contexts.

Specific media strengthening activities will include

- Developing the capacity of the HNEC to coordinate activities with the media and conduct media outreach as part of its overall responsibility to inform the public of its activities.
- Assessment of the Libyan media (a component of civic and voter education assessment Establishment of media monitoring staff and material capacity;
- Establishment of media center(s).
- Training of journalists on electoral reporting.

LEAP will act in accordance with the provisions that govern the media and information related to the election. These provisions will act as the guiding principle for the media component, and relevant clauses will be included in this project document once available. Media strengthening will be conducted in close cooperation with the European Union (EU). In particular, the EU will take the lead on activities such as training of journalists on election reporting and legal framework for appropriate speech, whereas LEAP will lead the establishment and running of the media center and other related activities. Detailed division of responsibilities between the EU and UNDP will be finalized as a part of the on-going consultation process

and added to the project description.

Support to Electoral Dispute Resolution

Electoral processes are complex operations that involve many elements and stakeholders. They inevitably generate disputes especially in a post-revolution context such as the one in Libya. Establishing and applying an effective electoral dispute resolution system is a crucial component of credible elections.

Electoral disputes arise at any stage of the electoral process/cycle and they refer to any of its components, for example voter registration, the nomination of candidates, voting, and counting. While much emphasis in the work of an electoral institution is given to electoral preparations, voting procedures and operations, normally the field of electoral dispute resolution is not given the same level of attention and critical analysis. The manner in which electoral disputes that may arise in an electoral process are investigated and adjudicated has a crucial impact on the credibility (both perceived and real) of an electoral process and the legitimacy of the body administering that process, including judiciary.

The Libyan authorities and United Nations recognize that the establishment and implementation of an effective complaints mechanism represents a crucial component of credible elections.

Specific electoral dispute resolution activities will include:

- Engaging experienced international specialist under the project to help develop concepts and procedures, and to assist with implementation.
- Additional support closer to an election date to help with the implementation of an EDR/complaints mechanism.
- Training of relevant Libyan legal professionals in complains and appeals process.

Assistance in Development of Joint Electoral Security Plan

The key responsibility for providing security for the electoral processes lies with the national security forces. However, input from, as well as close communication and coordination with, the HNEC is essential to enable proper and effective security planning. Both sides, the national security forces and HNEC, should be empowered to conduct that task. An effective working relationship between the security bodies and the HNEC is required to provide security for registration sites, campaign events, polling locations, warehouses and the escort of all movements of sensitive materials. Based on its operational plans the HNEC will develop guidelines to create a joint electoral security plan, which should guide the subsequent conduct of electoral security planning.

The UNSMIL Police Section will support the training of Libyan security forces on different aspects of their work. Within general police training it is also important to provide background on the electoral process in order to enable them to take the lead on the joint security planning. Under the guidance of UNSMIL Police Section, LEAP will provide assistance to electoral security by recruiting specialists for the integrated team who will enhance the training and support of the joint planning effort.

Support with Out-of-Country Voting

The LCNA concluded that a mechanism for electoral participation for Libyans living abroad should be considered given their numbers and the fact that their inclusion would account for a more inclusiveness and transparent elections. Additionally, the process would allow Libyans abroad to demonstrate their allegiance and support to the democratic processes in Libya.

While the detailed mapping of the size, location, and the degree of political organization of the Libyan diaspora is still needed to facilitate an assessment by Libyan authorities of the desirability of Out-of-Country Voting (OCV) for Libyans abroad, OCV mechanisms and establishing potential countries for OCV operations will be determined by the Electoral authorities.

OCV operations tend to be costly and limited funds for this area have been included in the budget.

Support to Domestic Observation Liaison

The sustained monitoring of all phases of the electoral process by election observers is necessary for transparency of elections and informed assessment of the conduct of the elections, as well as for democratic transition and development. In addition, independent observation is a critical component of a credible election process. However, it requires significant resources to plan, manage, accredit, train, coordinate and debrief observers.

Libyan civil society has no history of active engagement in election observation, and CSOs need to build considerable experience in this field. Building observation capacity of civil society organizations in Libya to observe election will be led by the National Democratic Institute for International Affairs (NDI).

However, assuming the future legal framework permits the presence of authorized election observers in and around voter registration centers, polling stations and other election facilities and processes during the registration, polling and counting, LEAP will support the HNEC in accreditation of domestic observers, and regular provision of information about and access to the electoral processes.

LEAP will also support the HNEC and NDI in training and deployment of observers.

Election observation by regional and international observer groups will be led by EU. LEAP will support the process by assisting the HNEC with accreditation of international observers, if required.

Support to Political Entity and Candidate Liaison

Political parties and candidates are another important stakeholder in elections and it is essential that they understand the legal framework for elections and how it can impact them. Certain aspects of legal framework, such as gender or minority quotas for the entity registration, may be particularly difficult to understand, if applied. LEAP will support the Libyan HNEC in liaising with political entities and candidates on such technical electoral aspects. As regards women representation and women candidates, LEAP will work closely with UN Women to reach women candidates and provide required technical support. Particular emphasis will be placed on thematic advice on the application, in the electoral context, of Libya's international commitments concerning gender equality, minorities, IDPs and refugees.

LEAP can also play an important role in assisting the HNEC to engage in regular outreach to the entities and candidates by providing regular and timely access to information and by engaging them in voter outreach. Examples include encouraging candidate identity supporters to register and vote, or to refrain from violence during the campaign and throughout the electoral cycle.

It is important to note that the Libyan HNEC or LEAP will not be engaging in supporting activities such as political party and candidate development, which are typically supported by organizations such as NDI or International Republican Institute (IRI).

Procurement

UNDP will procure all materials for UN staff. With no history of election operations, Libyan authorities will also need to procure everything, including:

- ✓ Infrastructure for electoral offices (locations, information technology hardware and software, network equipment, etc.)
- ✓ training materials
- ✓ voter registration kits and voter registration forms
- ✓ polling materials possibly including polling kits, ballot boxes, ballots
- data entry canter materials

This will be a challenging and time-consuming task conducted on a difficult timeline. Support from UNDP

and potentially UNOPS and other international partners will be essential, as accusations of mishandling in procurement activities have undermined electoral credibility in other transitional electoral processes. If the integrated team is required to procure electoral materials for and on behalf of Libyans this will be best done by UNDP which has foreseen a beefed up procurement unit in its SURGE plan to anticipate the increasing need for a large procurement volume, and has preapproved fast track procedures.

Key Assumptions

- According to the Constitutional Declaration (Article 30), Libya should conduct two elections and a
 constitutional referendum in the next 18 to 24 months (National Congress and first elections after the
 adoption of the constitution).
- According to the LCNA "transitional period" will cover the first elections for National Congress, the referendum on a permanent constitution and the elections following adoption of the permanent constitution.
- Liberation was announced on October 23, 2011. 240 days after will be June 20, 2012. Based on Article 30, the referendum on the permanent constitution could take place at the end of November 2012 and the next election in August 2013 (this allows for a repeat referendum, and accounts for election taking place after Ramadan 2013).
- The electoral project must continue at least long enough to help finalize election results and dispute resolution processes and to assist with the stabilization of the High National Electoral Commission after a demanding first series of election in the context of democratic transition.

Results Framework

This section will contain a brief narrative and summary of the Results Framework (Table 1).

Summary of Results Framework:

The overall outcome of the project is:

"enhanced national capacity to run inclusive elections."

Specific project outputs defined as follows:

- Strengthened organizational, management, and operational capacities of the Libyan HNEC to plan, prepare and manage elections.
- Comprehensive civic and voter education conducted to ensure that voters, with a special emphasis
 on women, youth, minorities and other vulnerable groups are educated about broader principles of
 democracy and inclusive elections, and informed about their right to vote.
- Media strengthened to provide factual and balanced reporting on political competition, technical
 electoral processes including clear and timely information about where, when and how to vote.
- Access to and participation in electoral process by vulnerable groups, including women, youth, minorities, and other groups in rural and urban areas.
- Capacity of the Libyan HNEC to conduct media monitoring.
- Capacity of the Libyan relevant legal institutions or commissions to plan for, develop and deliver an
 effective dispute resolution mechanism and process electoral complaints in a timely and effective
 manner.

- Strengthened capacities to plan for electoral security
- National groups provided with access and information to observe all aspects of elections and thus
 contribute to their transparency.
- Political entities and candidates, inclusive of women, minorities, and members of other vulnerable groups, well informed of and engaged in technical electoral processes.

The Results Framework will provide the hierarchy of results including the LCNA/relevant programmatic framework priority area Outcome and all contributing outputs with relevant indicators, baselines and targets and means of verification. To ensure coherence in the UN's contribution to national development, the Programme outputs should directly contribute to the LCNA/other relevant programmatic framework priority area outcome.

There should be a clear causal link between the proposed Programme outputs and the LCNA/ relevant programmatic framework priority area outcome and the MDGs.

4, 1

JP/ Project Title	Libyan Electora	Libyan Electoral Assistance Project (LEAP)	ject (LEAP)				
LCNA/programmatic framework 's Priority Area	Democracy and	Democracy and Political Governance	nance				
Relevant MDG(s)	n/a						
Relevant NDP goals	Prepare for the	election and con-	Prepare for the election and convening of a National Congress	nal Congress			
Relevant LCNA/programmatic framework document's Priority Area Outcome:	framework docu	iment's Priority	Area Outcome:				
JP/ Project Outputs	UN Organization Specific Output (Applicable in case of JP)	UN Organization	Other Implementing partner(s)	Performance Indicators	Baseline	Target	Means of Verification
Output 1: Strengthened capacity of electoral institutions (HNEC) to plan, prepare, conduct and manage elections.	n/a	UNSMIL	HNEC	Capacity of HNEC	HNEC newly established with no previous institutional track record of holding elections.	Voter Registration and elections successfully held on time.	Monitoring & Evaluation Independent Surveys
	n/a						
Output 2: Comprehensive Civic and Voter Registration conducted	n/a	UNSMIL	HNEC	Civic and Voter Registration takes place	No civic and voter registration in place.	Complete Civic and Voter Registration	Monitoring & Evaluation Independent Surveys

	n/a						
	n/a	UNSMIL /UNDP					
Output 3: Access to participation in electoral process i) Vulnerable groups, youth and women ii) IDPs of the conflict iii) Enhanced understanding of electoral processes for civil society groups and political parties.	n/a		HNEC CSOs	 i) No. of groups access. ii) No. of IDP's access. iii) Understanding grows among CSO and political parties. 	No participation in any meaningful elections in 42 years.	Healthy participation of vulnerable groups, women and IDPs in electoral processes. High level of understanding expressed among CSO and political parties.	Monitoring & Evaluation Independent Surveys
Output 4: Strengthened capacities of national media	n/a	UNSMIE /UNDP	CSOs Media	Quality and quantity of media coverage.	No previous media engagement in democratic processes.	National media provide effective messages to population on electoral processes.	Monitoring & Evaluation Independent Surveys
	n/a						
Output 5: strengthened capacity of HNEC to conduct media campaigns	n/a	UNSMIL /UNDP	HNEC CSOs Media	Effect of HNEC media outreach.	No media campaigns yet undertaken by FINEC.	Effective media outreach of HNEC reaches	Monitoring & Evaluation Independent Surveys

						population, in particular targeted population groups.	
	n/a						
Output 6: strengthened capacities of legal institutions	n/a	UNSMIL		Enhanced ability among legal institutions to play a role in the electoral process, as required.	Lack of clarity and capacity on the role of legal institutions in the electoral process.	Legal institutions are able to deal efficiently, fairly and effectively with electoral issues.	Monitoring & Evaluation Independent Surveys
	n/a						
Output 7: strengthened capacities	n/a	UNSMIL/	HNEC	Electoral security satisfactorily organised.	No electoral security undertaken.	Electoral security is well co- ordinated.	Monitoring & Evaluation Independent Surveys
of HNEC to co-ordinate electoral security.	n/a						
Note: Insert additional rows as needed	nal rows as need	ed					

Note: Insert additional rows as needed

Management and Coordination Arrangements

All electoral assistance in Libya will be guided by Libyan primacy and ownership, and conducted under UNSMIL leadership of the integrated UNSMIL and UNDP electoral support, which will also include other UN agencies' electoral support. Experience has shown that UNDP is well placed to manage multi-donor basket funds on behalf of the UN, with UNOPS playing an important support role in the area of logistics, security and contracting, in close coordination with UNSMIL and UNDP. Other UN agencies contributing support will include EAD/DPA, UN Women, UNHCR, UN Police and potentially others.

All essential electoral core posts are listed in the project budget and currently include approximately 37 EAD/DPA staff, 15 UNDP/UNOPS, and other UN agency staff, international consultants, and national support staff including administrative assistants, interpreters, and drivers at headquarters levels. UN staff will also provide support at the field level if requested by Libyan authorities. In addition to the UN agencies listed, the use of United Nations Volunteers (UNVs) will also be considered for the field level and included in the project budget, as required. However, only core positions not funded by EAD/DPA will be funded from the basket fund.

The basket fund will also be used to fund materials and services for the integrated team and all LEAP activities. Based on discussions with Libyan authorities, the wider international community and the UN, UNDP is best positioned to assist with the establishment of HNEC offices at headquarters and field levels, and in in the areas of public outreach, in particular civic and voter education, media strengthening, procurement, electoral dispute resolution, electoral conflict mitigation, and certain special activities such as observer and political party liaison, and out-of-country voting.

Table 1: Libya Electoral Assistance Project (LEAP) Organization Chart

Integrated Project Structure LRTF Electoral Support window SRSG High National Donors, Deputy SRSG/UNDP Electoral Partners Resident Commission Representative Libya Recovery Trust Chief Electoral Advisor Fund (EAD/DPA) UNDP Country RCO as Technical Office Secretariat of the LRTF and the UNDP LEAP Project Project Assurance, Managar/ Danner Chief M&E, Financial Core functional support: Complementary Reporting and CE/VE, EDR, OCV, support: Media, Accountability Procurement, Electoral Observer, PP/Candidate Liaison Security Planning

The project will be directly implemented (DEX) by UNDP Libya under UNSMIL lead and with Libyan authority and ownership, and in close consultation with other project partners. UN is planning to establish an integrated UNDP/UNSMIL team – based at and operating from the main building of the High National Electoral Commission headquarters in Tripoli. Current planning envisages an integrated structure under the management of the Chief Electoral Advisor, reporting to the Deputy Special Representative of the Secretary General. The UNDP Resident Representative is also SRSG's Deputy. The UNDP Chief Technical Advisor and head of the LEAP will serve as a Deputy Chief Electoral Advisor, also ensuring de facto integration of the UNDP and UNSMIL electoral teams.

Other LEAP staff will include Legal (EDR) Advisor, Programme Managers, Operations Advisors, Logistics Advisors, Electoral Security Advisors, OCV Advisors, Public Outreach Advisor, Voter Education Advisors, Media Advisors, Graphic Designer, Gender/legal advisor, Observer and Political Party Liaison Specialists, Project Manager and Project Management Unit staff, Reporting Officers, and support staff such as assistants, interpreters, /translators, and drivers. HNEC might request provision of additional short-term and long-term advisor as the need arises.

The Deputy Chief Electoral Advisor/LEAP Project Manager reports to a Project Board, which comprises the following members:

- Project Executive: UNDP Country Director;
- Senior Beneficiary: Representative of the Libyan High National Election Commission;
- Senior Supplier: Representative/s of the international donor community contributing to the Project and Country Director of UNDP.

The Project Board is the group responsible for making - on a consensus basis - all management decisions for the project when guidance is required/solicited by the Deputy Chief Electoral Advisor/LEAP Project Manager, including recommendations for UNDP and UNSMIL approval of project revisions.

Project reviews by the Project Board will be made at regular intervals (on a quarterly basis) or as necessary when raised by the Deputy CEO/LEAP Project Manager.

In addition to his/her functions as a member of the Project Board, the Representative of the Libyan HNEC (a senior official at Commission level) serves as the main focal point for any implementation issues arising from the Project, interacting on a regular basis with the Deputy CEO/LEAP Project Manager and the members of the LEAP Team, and providing strategic advice on any programmatic issues.

As already highlighted in other sections of this document, due to continuously evolving political environment and the transitional setting in Libya, a flexible management arrangements will be used to implement the Project. Upon reaching a consensus, the Project Board could modify, refine, review and expand any of the various project activities identified and described in this document.

The Project will also provide for the establishment of at least one (possibly more closer to each electoral event) coordination forum to be chaired by the Libyan HNEC and comprised of donors and international organizations already providing support to the electoral process, such as IFES, IIDEA, IOM and other international organizations. The forum will foster inclusiveness and provide a platform for consensus building, permitting cohesion, integration and coordination of all the international donor community's financial, material and technical contributions and assistance to the election process, maintaining an overall control of the process and its eventual success. The main coordination forum will hold review meetings and informative sessions every 6 months to examine assistance activities according to priorities and needs, to evaluate progress made in the implementation of the Project. Additional coordination forums/meetings will be set up closer to each electoral event.

The LEAP and the Libyan HNEC will jointly produce quarterly progress and financial reports in compliance with standard UNDP procedures and format, and/or as required by the UNDP Country Office. UNDP LEAP will deliver quarterly and annual status reports covering programmatic issues to the Project Board. These project progress updates will also be regularly disseminated among the international donor community. Budget revisions will be processed when deemed necessary to ensure financial monitoring effectiveness and accuracy in project accounts.

Integrated UN Co-ordination and Operations

The United Nations is also taking the steps to help coordinate support that may be requested from other multilateral and bilateral actors. While outside of direct UN authority, those activities will also be guided by the principle of Libyan ownership. The international partners identified and consulted by LCNA include EU, IFES, International IDEA, IOM, and NDI for technical assistance areas, and AU, Carter Center, EISA, EU, LAS, OIC, and Pan-African Parliament for election observation. A matrix prepared based on UN consultations with these potential international partners is annexed to this document and establishes various agencies' lead in programmatic areas.

UNSMIL

For UN assistance providers, all electoral assistance will be integrated in accordance with the Secretary General's Decision No.2011/23 endorsing a leadership role of the UN focal point on all electoral assistance matters and Decision No. 2010/23 noting that "All electoral assistance...will be delivered in a fully integrated manner from the outset, whether or not the mission is structurally integrated." In addition, the Libya Coordinated Needs Assessment provides that "For UN assistance providers, any electoral and constitutional advice and assistance must be provided in a fully integrated manner under the ultimate authority of the SRSG UNSMIL. No UN assistance programming can be provided without approval of the head of the UNSMIL electoral section and the SRSG. "

The relationship between the UNDP and UNSMIL electoral support staff will be one of an integrated team, under unified command of UNSMIL SRSG, co-located (preferably at the headquarters of the future HNEC) though with dual reporting lines for UNDP staff due to their fiduciary responsibilities related to both the project and fund management. Current planning envisages an integrated structure under the management of Chief Electoral Advisor, reporting to the Special Representative of the Secretary General (SRSG). The UNDP Resident Representative is also SRSG's Deputy and a part of the integrated structure. The UNDP Chief Technical Advisor and head of the LEAP will serve as a Deputy Chief Electoral Advisor of UNSMIL, also ensuring de facto integration of the UNDP and UNSMIL electoral teams (see Table 2 several pages below).

The UNSMIL team will focus on providing support in the following broad areas:

- Establishing a legal framework for elections including the electoral system and complaints mechanisms;
- Establishing a High National Electoral Commission and deciding on its responsibilities;
- Drafting operational concepts, timelines and budgets to include possible field structures;
- Establishing a voter registry possibly utilizing the current Family Book system;
- Deciding on out-of-country operations and incorporating them into the electoral framework, including issues such as eligibility criteria and procedures;

• Ensuring that electoral mechanisms are sensitive to the needs of under-represented segments of Libya's population such as women and youth.

UNDP

While the United Nations is planning to assist the Libyan authorities in a broad range of programmatic areas as a part of integrated team, the discussions with Libyan authorities and among the wider international community indicate that UNDP is well positioned to assist in the areas of outreach, in particular civic and voter education and civil society outreach, electoral dispute resolution, procurement, administrative and financial advice. Subject to confirmation of specific support needs as well as detailed arrangements for UN support in Libya, the UNDP Country Office in Libya will draw jointly on BDP and BCPR elections and gender, and political party expertise and resources provided by headquarters, regional advisors and BDP's Global Programme for Electoral Cycle Support (GPECS) to enhance the quality and the effectiveness of the Libya Electoral Assistance Project (LEAP). In a similar manner, BCPR technical advisory services relating to a conflict sensitive approach and integrating preventive measures as well as joint BDP-BCPR capacities on working with political parties for capacity development, inclusiveness and dialogue can be called upon. In addition to its advisory services, GPECS supports countries for, *inter alia*, capacity development for HNECs, and empowerment of women throughout the electoral cycle. In addition, the Global UNDP Procurement Support Office (PSO) in Copenhagen may be enlisted – either through GPECS (one of the GPECS staff is embedded in the PSO), or directly – to provide procurement advisory support.

The UNDP/LEAP team will focus on providing support in the following specific areas:

- Support to civic and voter education;
- Strengthening of media, including the establishment of a media center;
- Support to electoral dispute resolution;
- Assistance in development of joint electoral security plan;
- · Support with out-of-country voting;
- Support to domestic observation liaison;
- Support to political entity and candidate liaison;
- Procurement of electoral and other materials, including potentially equipment for the fledgling HNEC;
- Support to the establishment of the HNEC administrative structure and capacity

UNOPS

UNOPS will contribute to the integrated team's electoral support for the forthcoming elections in Libya in accordance with the UN's LCNA. The assistance provided will be under the overall technical leadership of the Chief Electoral Advisor and will be specifically, but not limited to, logistics, security and infrastructure aspects of the operations to facilitate the electoral processes as required at headquarters and field level. It is envisioned that this will also include the voter registration process. Furthermore, UNOPS will also support UNSMIL, UNDP and other members of the integrated team as necessary, with respect to technical assistance and requirements such as recruitment of staff, procurement of goods and services (separate to those supported by UNDP and the Libyan authorities, but as required), this may include translation/interpreter services, construction of UN and electoral facilities.

The UNOPS staff, will provide electoral support as directed by LEAP Project Manager, in the following

specific areas:

- Support to logistic operations through coordination, planning and training;
- · Support to information technology and communications;
- Technical assistance Human Resources and recruitment of UN national staff;
- Technical assistance recruitment of security and logistics personnel;
- Technical assistance procurement of related security and logistics identified requirements and equipment and materials as required;
- · Support to the establishment of required physical infrastructure for HNEC.

This section elaborates the Programme implementation arrangements including management roles and responsibilities, and coordination measures between partners and Participating UN Organization/s.

Feasibility, risk management and sustainability of results (1 page)

Identified risks	Type	Probability	Mitigation measure
Risk I. Low ownership of national partners of project activities	Political	Low	Highlight the added value of the project's outcomes for a more peaceful and successful transition, based on comparative experience and research.
Risk 2. Difficulty to find institutional partners during the transition phase and unavailability of key interlocutors, in particular NTC members.	Political	Medium	UNDP will rely more heavily on government institutions, such as ministries, for activities that require operational decisiveness. UNDP can prioritize other activities—such as those with civil society—while waiting for NTC/institutional partner responses.
Risk 3. Reservations of national partners against technical and financial support from UNDP, seen as foreign interference.	Political	Medium	Focus on support processes rather than pushing for specific policy options, insist on making available comparative experiences, keep a low profile in terms of visibility and use mostly local / regional expertise as far as possible.
Risk 4. Negative impact of unstable security and rule of law situation, as well as political, on project implementation	Political / Security	Medium to High	Proceed with revision of workplan, in case of serious worsening of the national context, and contain activities to safer areas / topics. Ensure that all UNDP project staff receive security training and appropriate security equipment. UNDP Security Office to continuously monitor the security situation, and propose additional mitigation measures if necessary.
Risk 5. Some new legislation and policies are not a priority for the NTC and finalizing will be postponed till the NPC has been elected.	Political	Medium	By working with Ministries and civil society on legislation, UNDP guarantees that more sustainable institutions than the NTC are consulted and aware of the draft legislation. These partners can undertake advocacy to the future NPC and permanent government.
Risk 6. Possible mistrust of civil	Political	Low	UNDP will act as a convener between the

society partners in government	1		government institutions and CSOs, if needed.
institutions and NTC.	•		government institutions and coos, it needed.
instrutions and in I C.	1		
Pital 7 Planting unlated statemen	Security/	Low	UNDSS and the UNDP Security will
Risk 7. Election-related violence		Low	
occurs around electoral	Political		continuously monitor the operational security
events/locations, with possible	1		environment, both within Libya and regionally.
reputational risk for UN due to			All staff holding UNDP contracts will receive
project support.			security training/briefings and appropriate
			security equipment.
			The DSRSG/RC/HC/RR will continuously
			monitor the political environment, in order to
			correctly position UNDP, and mitigate any
	D 11.1	1	reputational risks.
Risk 8. UNDP support, especially in	Political	Medium	UNDP will pay attention to being as
terms of training activities and grant			transparent as possible in its selection
funding, cannot match all expectations			processes and will provide public information
and accusations of favoritism or bias			on project activities and results.
against certain areas are spread.			UNDP will clearly state at the outset of any
			support that it does not have the means to answer all needs and that other donors are
			available.
			UNDP will also coordinate closely with other
			partners to ensure that no overlap or
	0	77. 1	duplication in support takes place.
Risk 9. The capacity of the Country	Operation	High	UNDP CO is benefiting from additional
Office to implement activities included	al		international expertise through UNDP's
in this project is too limited due to			SURGE programme.
lack of personnel and technical skills.			Negotiations are ongoing to restore the
			government's annual GLOC payment, which
			supports the capacity and facilities of the
D: 10 Th	Operation	Medium	UNDP Country Office. The Project Manager will remain in frequent
Risk 10. The complexity of the project design and relationship with related	al	Meatum	contact with UNSMIL and relevant
	ai		coordinating groups.
activities of other actors may lead to			Progress will be monitored in quarterly review
confusion in implementation.			meetings.
Risk 11. The alignment of this project	Strategic	Low	UNDP holds regular programme meetings, at
-	Strategic	LOW	which coordination among projects are
with other, related programmes at national and regional levels is]		discussed
incomplete	-		The UNDP Resident Representative is also the
incompiete	1		DSRSG of UNSMIL, ensuring coordination
			with activities of the UN Mission.
Risk 12. The outbreak or resumption	Security	Medium	UNDSS and the UNDP Security will
of violent conflict in one or more of	22341.17		continuously monitor the operational security
the areas where the programme			environment, both within Libya and regionally.
operates	1		A programme criticality exercise may be
- E			undertaken, if necessary.
Risk 13. Unexploded ordnance	Security	Medium	UNDSS and the UNDP Security will
(UXOs) and land mines make local			continuously monitor the operational security
travel to some project locations			environment and recommend mitigation
difficult or not recommended			measures as appropriate.
wanted to the special server			UNDP Security will maintain contact with
			UNMAS, to be continuously informed of the
	1	1	

		<u> </u>	mine/UXO situation and current status.
Risk 14. Natural or man-made	Environm	Low	UNDP to participate in UNCT contingency
disaster prevents timely	ental		planning activities.
implementation of project activities			All UNDP staff to receive security information
timphotistics of programmes			and appropriate security equipment.
			UNDSS and UNDP Security to continuously
			monitor the operational security environment
			and recommend mitigation measures as
			appropriate.
			In the case of unexpected or unanticipated
			events that cause a serious or potentially
			adverse effect on the project and its ability to
			deliver the intended results, UNDP will take
			steps to immediately report and consult on
		İ	these at the soonest available opportunity with
	i	1	the Government of Japan as the prime donor to
			the project.
Risk 13. Project activities and related	Operation	Medium	The project is being implemented in a post-
budgets are delayed or affected by	al		conflict environment at the early stages of a
operational circumstances			transitional process. As a result, capacities
-			within counterpart agencies are not 'tried and
			tested'. UNDP will take care to ensure the
			project advances at a pace permitted by
			security and other implementation factors. In
		1	the case of project and budget adjustments
			required as a result of uncertainties in the
	t		operating environment, UNDP will submit a
			written request to the Government of Japan for
	İ	1	the prior approval in case (1), the extension of
			the project is required, and/or (2), the re-
			deployment of funds between approved project
			budget components is required, if more than
	i		20% increase or decrease is expected.
			Furthermore, should any fund balances remain
			unspent at the end of the project, the UNDP Country Office shall consult with the
			Government of Japan on its use.
Di 1 4 4 4 4 6 6 6 13 1	Financial	Low	UNDP will manage the project under DEX
Risk 14. Accuracy of financial	Pinanciai	Low	modality and apply its usual operational,
accountability and reporting.			managerial and financial safeguards to ensure
•			that funds are spent prudently and in
			accordance with UNDP standards rules and
			regulations. UNDP will attach financial
			statements on the project to its periodic
	İ		reporting on the project. In addition, UNDP's
			financial accounts and processes are
			periodically independently audited.
			Specifically in relation to interest income, this
			will be treated in accordance with the Japan-
			UNDP agreement on Arrangement for the
			interest income derived from the Japan-UNDP
			Partnership Fund.

Monitoring, Evaluation and Reporting

In accordance with the programming policies and procedures outlined in the UNDP User Guide, the project will be monitored through the following:

Within the annual cycle:

- On a quarterly basis, a quality assessment shall record progress towards the completion of key results, based on quality criteria and methods captured in the Quality Management table below.
- An Issue Log shall be activated in Atlas and updated by the Project Manager to facilitate tracking and resolution of potential problems or requests for change.
- Based on the initial risk analysis submitted (see annex 1), a risk log shall be activated in Atlas and regularly updated by reviewing the external environment that may affect the project implementation.
- Based on the above information recorded in Atlas, a Project Progress Reports (PPR) shall be submitted by the Project Manager to the Project Board through Project Assurance, using the standard report format available in the Executive Snapshot.
- a project Lesson-learned log shall be activated and regularly updated to ensure on-going learning and adaptation within the organization, and to facilitate the preparation of the Lessons-learned Report at the end of the project
- a Monitoring Schedule Plan shall be activated in Atlas and updated to track key management actions/events

Annually:

- Annual Review Report. An Annual Review Report shall be prepared by the Project Manager and shared with the Project Board and the Outcome Board. As minimum requirement, the Annual Review Report shall consist of the Atlas standard format for the QPR covering the whole year with updated information for each above element of the QPR as well as a summary of results achieved against pre-defined annual targets at the output level. The final and mid-term reports will be submitted to the Government of Japan together with the financial reports including annexed photographic or other visually documented records of the projects' implementation and impact.
- Annual Project Review. Based on the above report, an annual project review shall be conducted during the fourth quarter of the year or soon after, to assess the performance of the project and appraise the Annual Work Plan (AWP) for the following year. In the last year, this review will be a final assessment. This review is driven by the Project Board and may involve other stakeholders as required. It shall focus on the extent to which progress is being made towards outputs, and that these remain aligned to appropriate outcomes.

Quality Management for Project Activity Results

Given the fast-developing situation on the ground, the UNDP Country Office will ensure that the LEAP project team develops the Quality Management matrix (using the template below) within 30 days of signature of the project document.

Note: All elements of this section should be designed as per the MoU between the Participating UN Organization/s and the LRTF Administrative Agent (AA), with regards to standard policies, procedures and requirements. This section should also establish a M&E plan which sets out the M&E activities, with clear timeline and responsibilities, that the participating organizations and/or national partners will undertake (such as baseline collection, studies, reviews and/or evaluations) for effective measurement of results.

Reporting: Reporting will be done as per Participating UN Organization/s' Memorandum of Understanding with the AA as well as the standard requirements of each Participating UN Organization/s' internal policies and procedures.

Legal Context

This project document shall be the instrument referred to as such in Article 1 of the SBAA between the Government of Libya and UNDP, signed on 20th May 1976.

Consistent with the Article III of the Standard Basic Assistance Agreement, the responsibility for the safety and security of the executing agency and its personnel and property, and of UNDP's property in the executing agency's custody, rests with the executing agency.

The executing agency shall:

- put in place an appropriate security plan and maintain the security plan, taking into account the security situation in the country where the project is being carried;
- assume all risks and liabilities related to the executing agency's security, and the full implementation of the security plan.

UNDP reserves the right to verify whether such a plan is in place, and to suggest modifications to the plan when necessary. Failure to maintain and implement an appropriate security plan as required hereunder shall be deemed a breach of this agreement.

The executing agency agrees to undertake all reasonable efforts to ensure that none of the UNDP funds received pursuant to the Project Document are used to provide support to individuals or entities associated with terrorism and that the recipients of any amounts provided by UNDP hereunder do not appear on the list maintained by the Security Council Committee established pursuant to resolution 1267 (1999). The list can be accessed via http://www.un.org/Docs/sc/committees/1267/1267ListEng.htm. This provision must be included in all subcontracts or sub-agreements entered into under this Project Document.

This section specifies what cooperation or assistance agreements form the legal basis for the relationships between the GoL and each Participating UN Organization. In case of a JP, the legal text specific to each Participating UN Organization should be cleared by the respective UN Organization.

The Implementing Partners/Executing UN Organization agree to undertake all reasonable efforts to ensure that none of the funds received pursuant to this JP/ Project are used to provide support to individuals or entities associated with terrorism and that the recipients of any amounts provided by Participating UN organizations do not appear on the list maintained by the Security Council Committee established pursuant to resolution 1267 (1999) and 1989 (2011). The list can be accessed via http://www.un.org/Docs/sc/committees/1267/1267ListEng.htm. This provision must be included in all subcontracts or sub-agreements entered into under this programme document.

Work Plan

The Work Plan: Table 1 and JP/ Project Work Plan (WP) should reflect the specific outputs and activities each implementing UN Organization will be responsible for under the JP/ Project. The WP will provide in detail the activities that the implementing UN Organization/s will carry out for each JP/ Project output with timeframes, associated inputs and the responsible implementing partners. Additional management arrangements that may be set up by Participating UN Organization/s to manage respective component(s) under their respective responsibility may be detailed in Annexes as needed.

Table 2Work Plan for: (LEAP)

Period Covered by the Work Plan March 2012 to December 2012.

Table 2								
Work Plan for (LE	AP)							
Period Covered by the work plan	March 2012 to December 2012							
	grammatic framework priority outcome	9						
	grammatic framework priority area out							
UN Organization specific annual targets	Key Activities	TIA	ME	RA	Impleme nting partner	Planned Budget (by output)		
			Q C 2 3					
	Strengthened capacity of electoral insti	tutions	s (HI	NEC) to plan, p	repare,		
UNDP	age elections. Activity Result 1: Support the HNEC in its institutional setup, organizational, management and operational capacities for administration, planning and execution of election UNDP, UN EAD, UNOPS, UN WOMEN, Libyan HNEC, other donors							
	Action 1.1: Support HNEC in its institutional setup Action 1.2: Procurement of goods and services including purchase, lease and							
	physical infrastructure development to set up electoral offices Action 1.3: Development of strategic plan, and operational plans for voter registration, political entities/candidate registrationetc							
	Action 1.4: Conduct training needs assessment (TNA) and develop training and capacity building plan for NHEC staff							
	Action 1.5: Conduct extensive training and capacity building program using BRIDGE modules of NHEC staff on electoral systems, voter registration, polling procedures, results processing etc Action 1.6: Preparation of a voter list/electoral roll							
	Action 1.7: Establishment of VR locations, training in registration procedures							
	Action 1.8: Establishment of polling stational and processing of results			i de esta de la constante de l				
	Action1.9: Procurement of VR books and materials, equipment							
	Action1.10: Implement activities to prome	ote gen	ider i	resp	onsive HNE	C.		
	Action1.11: Organize stakeholders consi forums, conferences and briefing etc. reg	ultation	s me	etir	gs, coordina	ation		

	Action 1.12: Recruitment of International and National s Action 1.13: Cost sharing agreement (CSA) with UNOP		
	refurbishment, media center establishment, and recruitri vehicles	nent of some	
Project Output	2: Comprehensive Civic and Voter Registration conduct	ed	
UNDP	Activity Result 2: Support HNEC in a nation-wide civic and voter education program Action 3.1: Comprehensive assessment of Libyan conte	UNDP LEAP, UNDP SCELT, Libyan HNEC, Libyan CSOs and donors	485,000
	Action 2.1: Comprehensive assessment of Libyan contents Action 2.2: Draft public outreach strategy and operation combining voter education and civic education	al plan focus	ing on
	Action 2.3: Under HNEC guidance, conduct stakeholder and events on the public outreach strategy and plan	s consultation	on, forums
	Action 2.4: Support the HNEC to develop, produce and education and public information messages and material process (HNEC branding and message development, o materials) Action 2.5: Coordinate a small grant fund for CSOs to deducation on the electoral process with strong emphasismarginalized groups Action 2.6: Establish a mechanism to facilitate and coordinate an	als on the ele fficial HNEC onduct civic s on women	ectoral outreach and voter and other
	education amongst electoral stakeholders through coord meetings, workshops	dination foru	ms,
i) Vulnerable gr ii) IDPs of the c	Action 3.7: Recruitment of International and National sta 3: Access to participation in electoral process oups, youth and women onflict retanding of electoral processes for civil society groups		
UNDP	Activity Result 3: Provide technical assistance to the HNEC in enhancing access to participation of absentee populations, marginalized groups, women	UNDP, UN EAD, UNOPS, UN WOMEN , Libyan HNEC, and Other donors	450,000
	Action 3.1: Assist HNEC in mapping vulnerable populati and IDPs, refugees, and other marginalized groups	donors	socie

	Action 3.2: Provide training, awareness and thematic ad		
	application, in the electoral context of Libya's internation		ents oก
	different charters such as gender, IDPs, refuges, minorit	ies	
	Action 3.3: Facilitate the HNEC in designing and manag		
	scheme to increase participation of vulnerable population		<u> </u>
	Action 3.4: Facilitate training and education of vulnerable	e groups in	electoral
	systems/mechanism		
	Action 3.5: Identification of location, number of Libyan al HNEC in reaching such citizens		
	Action 3.6: Facilitate the civil society in obtaining the ma		
	observation and observer accreditation, and accrediting	their observ	ers.
	Action 3.7: Facilitate the political parties and candidates	in registerin	g for the
	election, understanding the electoral legal framework, as		
	minority inclusion, representation and quotas.		
	Action 3.8: Recruitment of International and National sta	iff and const	ultants
	Action 3.9: Out of country voting contract to IOM		
	Action 3.10: Support to domestic observationliaison		
	Action 3.11: Support to political entities and candidate lie	aison	
Project Output 4:	Strengthened capacities of national media		
UNDP	Activity Result 4: Support HNEC in strengthening	UNDP,	
2.12.	national media capacity on reporting of electoral	UN EAD.	810,000
	processes	UNOPS,	,
	,	ŲN	
		WOMEN	
		, Libyan	
		HNĚC,	
		and	
		Other	
		donors	
	Action 4.1: Conduct assessment of Libyan media capac		seline
	survey; identify key media ensuring Libya-wide coverage	e	
	Action 4.2: Recruitment of experts and organize placem media houses for mentoring purposes to build their capa		
	reporting.		
	Action 4.3: Facilitate HNEC in establishment of a media	center in Tr	ipoli as
	well as at the field level, if required		
	Action 4.4: Training of journalists on electoral reporting	··· ··· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	Action 4.5: Organize electoral stakeholders workshops a	and meeting	s
	Action 4.6: Recruitment of International and National sta	ff and cons	ultants
Project Output 5	Strengthened capacity of HNEC to conduct media can	npaigns	
UNDP	Activity Result 5: Support the HNEC in conducting	UNDP,	145,000
	media monitoring	EU,	
		Libyan	
		HNEC,	
		Libyan	
		media.	
]	

	Action 5.1: Assist HNEC in development of its media str	ategy	
	Action 5.2: Facilitate the establishment of a media monit HNEC or another body.	oring unit wi	thin
	Action 5.3: Train HNEC, (associated) media monitoring another body in media monitoring and the use of equipm		or
	Action 5.4: Conduct Media Training on Elections		
	Action 5.5: Facilitate with publication of regular (qualitati media monitoring reports and suggested activities to fac coverage.		
	Action 5.6: Recruitment of International and National sta	ff and consu	Itants
Project Output 6:	Strengthened capacities of legal institutions		
UNDP	Activity Result 6: Support the HNEC in drafting of electoral dispute resolution mechanism and processes	UNDP, EAD/DP A, IIDEA, Libyan HNEC, Libyan judiciary and legal professio nals.	130,000
	Action 6.1: Develop EDP concepts, processes		
	Action 6.2: Facilitate additional support closer to an election of the implementation of an EDR/complaints mechanism.	tion date to	help with
	Action 6.3: Facilitate training of relevant Libyan legal process.		
	Action 6.4: Recruitment of International and National sta	.,.	
	Action 6.5: Organize electoral stakeholders workshops a EDR	and consulta	tion on
Project Output 7:	Strengthened capacities of HNEC to co-ordinate elect	oral securit	у
UNDP	Activity Result 7: Support the HNEC in the development of joint electoral security plan	UNDP, UNSMIL Police, Libyan security forces, Libyan HNEC,	175,000
	Action 7.1: Development of joint security plan in consult Libyan security forces	ation with Hi	NEC and
	Action 7.2: Organize workshops and trainings Action 7.3: Recruitment of International and National sta	ff and consu	ıltants
	Action 7.5. Recruitment of international and reactional of		
	Action 7.4: Conduct election security training	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

	Staffing (International and National)						1,190,00
	Supplies						
	Furniture &Equipment		 				
	Rental & Maintenance Cost		T				
	Visibility, Communication & Audio Visual	Equi	ip.				
	Sundry-(Miscellaneous Expenses)						
	Contingencies (5%)						568,750
	GSM (7%)						796,250
						Grand Total	12,740,0 00
			+	#	_		<u> </u>
÷	<u> </u>						

ActivityWorkslan		2011			20)12			20	013	
ActivityWorkplan Ouarter	Q2	Q3	04	01	Q2	03	04	01	02	03	Q4
Political Timeline	-	1000	100	1				1	1 .	1	1
Constitutional Declaration, August 3	\top			Т	T			Т			
Liberation, October 23	+				1	-	+	_	-	-	+-
Transitional National Government, November 23	+		-		1	-	_	_	_	-	-
Electoral Framework/Draft Law (+90 days), Jan 23	+-	-			-	-	+	-	-	-	+
HNEC (+90 days)	-	\vdash	-		-	\vdash	-	-	+	\vdash	\vdash
Election Date announced (+90 days)	+	-				-		-	-	-	-
National Congress Election (+240 days)/Dissolve NTC	_		-					-	-	-	
RAMADAN 2012, July 20 - August 18	-		-	-			-	-	+	-	-
First National Congress Meeting, End of July?	+	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	+
Interim Government – PM and key positions (+30 days) End of August?	+	-	-	-				-	-	-	-
	+	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-
Constituent/Constitution Drafting Commission (+ 30 days)End of August	+-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	\vdash
Draft Constitution (+60 days/1st meeting) presented to NC, End of Sep.	+	-	-	-	-		-		-	-	-
Consideration of Draft Constitution by NC, End of October if 30 days?	-	-	-	-	-			-	-	-	-
Referendum (+ 30 days from above) End of November?	+	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-
Results of Referendum (how long? 1 week or less?) Early December?	_	-	-	-	-	-			_	-	-
NC to rephrase (if Ref. rejected), Early January?				-					_	-	-
Electoral Law (Referendum +30 days) Early January?	-	-	-		-				_	-	-
Electoral Law (if referendum rejected, repeat ref. + 30 days) Early Feb?	-				_						
RAMADAN 2013, July 9 - August 7	_	_			-				_		
General Election (Electoral Law + 180 days), August 2013		_			_			_			
Quarter	Q2	Q3	Q4	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4
Operational Timeline											
Project Start											
Strategic and Operational Planning Begins											
Boundary Delimitation											
Civic and Voter Education Begins											
Coordination of small grants award/ w SCELT											
OCV Contract											
Registration of Contestants											
			-								
	+-										
Voter Registration	#								+		
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update							\vdash				
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?)											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?) Support with Electoral Dispute Resolution/Complaints											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?) Support with Electoral Dispute Resolution/Complaints National Congress Election											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?) Support with Electoral Dispute Resolution/Complaints National Congress Election Support with Counting and Results											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?) Support with Electoral Dispute Resolution/Complaints National Congress Election Support with Counting and Results Preparation for Referendum											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?) Support with Electoral Dispute Resolution/Complaints National Congress Election Support with Counting and Results Preparation for Referendum Referendum											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?) Support with Electoral Dispute Resolution/Complaints National Congress Election Support with Counting and Results Preparation for Referendum Referendum Support with Counting and Results											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?) Support with Electoral Dispute Resolution/Complaints National Congress Election Support with Counting and Results Preparation for Referendum Referendum Support with Counting and Results Contingency for Repeated Referendum											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?) Support with Electoral Dispute Resolution/Complaints National Congress Election Support with Counting and Results Preparation for Referendum Referendum Support with Counting and Results Contingency for Repeated Referendum Preparation for General Election											
Voter Registration Voter List Display & Update Campaign Period OCV Ops (same day registration & voting?) Support with Electoral Dispute Resolution/Complaints National Congress Election Support with Counting and Results Preparation for Referendum Referendum Support with Counting and Results Contingency for Repeated Referendum											

Budget Summary by functional classification

This budget in table 3 below must be prepared for the LRTF only and be accompanied by a detailed budget for each line item, providing a description of the item and the calculation of cost (see Annex A).

Table 3: PROGRAMME BUDGET

PROJECT BUDGET	LRTF	Other funding
CATEGORIES	AMOUNT	AMOUNT
Supplies, commodities, equipment and transport	4,323,854	6,542,056
Personnel (staff, consultants and travel)	0	0
3. Training of counterparts	0	0
4. Contracts	0	0
5. Other direct costs	0	0
Sub-Total Project Costs	4,323,854	6,542,056
Indirect Support Costs	302,670	457,944
TOTAL of contributions	4,626,524	7,000,000
Funding gap		8,232,551
GRAND TOTAL of the LEAP AWP		19,859,075

Appendix A: Detailed Budget (must be submitted in excel as well)

CATEGORY	DESCRIPTION	COST	NUMBER OF UNITS	AMOUNT In USD	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3
1. Supplies, commodities, equipment and transport	, equipment and	TBD	TBD	4,323,854	4,323,854	ΥN	Z
Sub-Total"1"				4,323,854	4,323,854		
 Personnel (staff, individual consultants and travel) 	dual consultants and					VA	×Z
	Programme Staff	TBD	TBD				
	Individual Consultants	TBD	TBD				
	Travel	TBD	TBD				
Sub-Total"2"							
3. Training of counterparts		TBD	TBD			NA	NA
Sub-Total"3"							
4. Contracts		TBD	TBD			NA	NA
Sub-Total"4"							
Sub - Total (1-4)							
5. Other direct costs		TBD	TBD			NA	NA
Total Programme Costs				4,323,854	4,323,854		
Indirect Support costs[1]				302,670	302,670		
GRAND TOTAL ****				4,626,524	4.626.524		

Appendix B: UN Organization Project Status Profile

Each Participating UN Organization must complete a Profile of all its ongoing JP/Projects implemented within the same Priority Area in Libya (including those funded through core, bilateral and LRTF funds).

#	1	7	ю	4	w	9	7	8	6	10	
Project ID #	N/a										
Project Title											TOTALS (USS)
Total Budget (USS)											
Implementation Rate (% complete)											
Commitments (% as of)											
Disbursements (% as of											
Remarks											ł

Appendix C: Project Website Summary

LIBYA RECOVERY TRUST FUND

PROGRAMME'SUMMARY
(for posting on the LRTF we-page in the GATEWAY)

Participating UN or Non-UN Organization:	UNDP				
Implementing Partner(s):	High National Electoral Commission of Libya (HNEC)	lectoral Co	mmission of Li	bya (HNEC)	
Programme Number:					
Programme Title:	Libyan Electoral Assistance Project (LEAP)	Assistance I	roject (LEAP)		
Total Approved Programme Budget:	USSS19,858,075				
Location:	Libya				
SC Approval Date:	13 March 2012				
Programme Duration:	UNDP CPD 2011 - 2014	Starting Date:	March 2012	Completion Date:	Completion December 2013

42
of
40
Page

The Libya Electoral Assistance Project (LEAP) is designed as an integral part of the United Nations electoral assistance to the Libyan High National Electoral Commission (HNEC). It has been designed through an extensive and intensive period of consultation through the UN and with the Libyan Government counterparts over the past 6 months. UN assistance to the HNEC will be led by the UNSMIL electoral assistance team under the ultimate authority of the Special Representative of the Secretary General (SRSG) to Libya.

As such, LEAP is consistent with implementation of the UNSCRs on Libya and fully in accordance with the mandate of UNSMIL, as well at that of UNDP and UNOPS in support of advancing democratic societies, good governance and resilient nations. Within this framework LEAP will assist the National Transitional Council (NTC) and the future interim government on a roadmap to elect the structures of government during the transitional period. The transitional period covers: a) the initial elections to the 200 member National Congress; b) the referendum on a permanent constitution, and; c) the general elections following adoption of the permanent constitution.

Programme Description: Support will be provided in five phases – one phase for each of the two elections, one phase for the referendum, and two review phases, one after the National Congress Elections and the other after the General Elections. The work in support of the transitional electoral processes will be provided by multiple international organizations and UN agencies under Libyan ownership. Activities will be carried out according to approved work plans by HNEC and with full consent from the HNEC.

The support provided by the integrated UN team consisting of UNSMIL, UNDP and UNOPS is critical to enabling the Libyan authorities successfully navigate a 18-24 month transitional journey that will lay the foundations for a durable democracy in that country.

Priority Area / Cluster covered	Democratic Governance
Outcome/	The overall outcome of the project is the "enhanced national capacity to run
Immediate	inclusive elections",
Objective:	

	1. Strengthened HNEC: organizational, management, and operational
	capacities of the Libyan HNEC to plan, prepare and manage elections.
	2. Comprehensive civic and voter education conducted to ensure that
	voters, with a special emphasis on women, youth, minorities and other
	vulnerable groups are educated about broader principles of democracy and
	inclusive elections, and informed about their right to vote.
	3. Media strengthened to provide factual and balanced reporting on
	political competition, technical electoral processes including clear and
	timely information about where, when and how to vote.
	4. Access to and participation in electoral process by vulnerable groups,
. —	including women, youth, minorities, and other rural and urban groups.
Outputs and Key	5. Capacity of the Libyan HNEC to conduct media monitoring.
Activities:	6. Capacity of the Libyan relevant legal institutions or commissions to
	plan for, develop and deliver an effective dispute resolution mechanism
	and process electoral complaints in a timely and effective manner.
	7. Electoral Security: Strengthened capacities to plan for electoral security
	8. Access and Information: National groups provided with access and
	information to observe all aspects of elections and thus contribute to their
	transparency.
	9. Grasp of Technical aspects of Elections: Political entities and
	candidates, inclusive of women, minorities, and members of other
	vulnerable groups, well informed of and engaged in technical electoral
	processes.

	1. HNEC start up costs: 1T Equipment HNEC: Laptops, Printers
	Projector, USB Drives, Tonners
	2. Voter Registration:3,500 Voter Registration Kits
	1,800 VR Training Kits
	1,000 Laminates boxes45,000 VR Books + 1,800 Training VR Books,
	Travel + Perdiems for printer Quality Assurance and sign-off
	(1 Commissioner + Printing expert) Graphic Designer (Consultant) for Voter
	Registration Forms and Ballot Papers.
	3. Capacity Building (South-South Co-operation: Training and Workshops
	of HNEC / Government travel for Tunisia, Mexico and Cairo Workshops
Procurement:	4. Outreach and Communications, printing materials (posters, stickers)
	5. In-country Logistics Freight Forwarding (road, air) and secured
	warehouses for VR and Election materials distribution
	6. Field Office Establishment: ICT Equipment for establishment of field
	offices (including +200 Laptops?).
_,,	7. Elections: Ballot Papers, Ballot Boxes, Polling Kits, Voting booths,
	Electoral Ink, OCV Operations